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MINNESOTA GOVERNOR’S COUNCIL ON DEVELOPMENTAL DISABILITIES
Masonic Institute for the Developing Brain
2025 East River Parkway Minneapolis, Minnesota 55414
Wednesday, February 1, 2023
12:15 pm – 2:05 pm

MINUTES
MEMBERS PRESENT
Lee Shervheim, Chair
Dan Reed, Vice Chair
Jenny Arndt
Jason Blomquist
Dupree Edwards
Lesli Kerkhoff (virtual)
Mary Martin
Abdi Matan
Katie McDermott
Chris McVey
Jillian Nelson
Garrett Petrie
Kate Quale
Connie Rabideaux (virtual)
Jenny Santema (virtual)
Reid Scheller
Brittanie Wilson
 
MEMBERS EXCUSED
Michelle Albeck
Wendy Berghorst
Lisa Emmert
Kay Hendrikson
Amy Hewitt

GUESTS
Ron Elwood
Ryan Merz
Suleiman Noor
Bud Rosenfield
Bonnie Jean Smith
Trevor Turner

STAFF
Stephanie Nelson
Paul Nevin
Colleen Wieck
 
I. CALL TO ORDER
The meeting was called to order by Chair Lee Shervheim at 12:15 pm  

II. INTRODUCTIONS
All members and guests introduced themselves  

III. APPROVAL OF AGENDA
The agenda was amended to include time to remember US Senator David Durenberger who passed away on January 31, 2023. 
MOTION by Nelson, seconded by Blomquist to approve the amended agenda. Motion carried.

IV. APPROVAL OF COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES FOR DECEMBER 7, 2022
Shervheim asked for a motion to approve the December 7, 2022 Council Meeting Minutes.
MOTION by Wilson, seconded by McDermott to approve the minutes for the December 7, 2022 meeting. Motion carried.  

V. PROGRAM PRESENTATION – UPDATE ABOUT THE 2023 LEGISLATIVE SESSION

Prior to the start of this presentation, members shared their memories of Senator Durenberger’s work on behalf of people with disabilities. 
Trevor Turner (MCD) and Ron Elwood (LSAP) provided an overview of the legislative session. Four bills have already passed in the first month and so it feels like May 1st not February 1st. The four bills were state tax law alignment, unemployment benefits, the Crown amendments to the Human Rights Act, and the Reproductive Rights legislation. 
Priorities for the disability community include the Workforce Shortage and the need to increase wages. The January 9, 2023 hearing included testimony about individuals who had amputations and one man died because of the workforce shortage. 
The waiver rate structure must be increased. There are other ideas to address the workforce shortage such as college loan forgiveness, tuition breaks, tiered wage scales, college student internships, etc. 
Workforce issues are intersectional in terms of who has provided care throughout the centuries. Women of color have provided support services and have not received wages and benefits that are commensurate with their efforts. 
Because the waiver has been level funded then individuals are receiving less hours. Another priority is allowing personal care assistants to drive and be paid for this task.
Parents would like the cap lifted on the number of paid hours under the waiver.  
Everyone seems to be working together across the Senate and the House. 
The budget proposals are intertwined with policy. This session is different from all others because of the surplus and the full control of the Governor’s Office and Legislature by one party. Some of the surplus is one-time money and the remainder will be added to the budget base. 
One critical topic will be subminimum wages and the Public Policy Committee discussed that issue earlier today. Other states have outlawed the practice. The Disability Law Center has produced a report about this issue and Council members were encouraged to read that document.
Another bill is to modernize Chapter 43A which governs state employment practices in the executive branch. Several suggestions are included in this bill to improve the Connect 700 program. Ideally the language of the executive order would be codified into law.
Another issue is MAEPD because the premiums are too high, and the asset limits are too low. Both Jillian Nelson and Brittanie Wilson spoke about personal experiences in dealing with the system that considers people who are employed as not disabled. People should not be forced to quit jobs in order to get services. Information about the availability of MAEPD is not readily available. 
Council members offered praise for the lobbyists because of their hard work, they support people with disabilities to lead, and informed choice is driving the vision for living, working, and living lives of quality. Everyone is working together in solidarity.
Current risks:
1. There is more demand than supply of money even with this record surplus.
2. Each Committee is fighting for a piece of the surplus.
3. The Legislature needs to factor in inflation.

Being back in person means a bit of awkwardness after the virtual sessions. It is easier to find people in person at the Capitol because you can wait for members to arrive at hearings. There is a different dynamic this year compared to previous years.

VI. GRANT REVIEW COMMITTEE REPORT 
Brittanie Wilson, Vice-Chair, led the Council through a series of motions in three different categories of funding. Wilson reminded the Council members of the Five-Year Plan goal language. She also reminded all members about the Conflict of Interest policy. 
Partners in Policymaking 
There were two proposals in this category.
MOTION by Wilson, seconded by Nelson that $210,000.00 be awarded to the Odyssey Group for 	Partners in Policymaking. Motion carried.
 
Treat People Like People:
There were three proposals in this category. 
MOTION by Wilson, seconded by Reed that $250,000.00 be awarded to the Russell Herder 	agency for the Treat People Like People public education campaign. Motion carried. 
 
Training Conferences:
Wilson stated that the Committee is recommending nine different training conference proposals.

Accord
MOTION by Wilson, seconded by Martin that $2,000.00 be awarded to Accord. Motion carried 	with one abstention, Garrett Petrie.
 
The Arc Minnesota
MOTION by Wilson, seconded by Blomquist that $2,000.00 be awarded to The Arc Minnesota. Motion carried with two abstentions, Katie McDermott and Brittanie Wilson. 
 
Autism Society of Minnesota
MOTION by Wilson, seconded by Quale that $2,000.00 be awarded to the Autism Society of Minnesota. Motion carried with one abstention, Jillian Nelson.
 
Choice, Inc.
MOTION by Wilson, seconded by Nelson that $2,000.00 be awarded to Choice, Inc. Motion carried with one abstention, Dan Reed.

Cow Tipping and Disability Justice MN
MOTION by Wilson, seconded by Nelson that $2,000.00 be awarded to Cow Tipping. Motion carried with one abstention, Katie McDermott.
 
SMRLS
MOTION by Wilson, seconded by Arndt that $2,000.00 be awarded to SMRLS. Motion carried with no abstentions. 
 
Interact Center
MOTION by Wilson, seconded by Nelson that $2,000.00 be awarded to the Interact Center. Motion carried with no abstentions. 
 
L’Arche
MOTION by Wilson, seconded by Nelson that $2,000.00 be awarded to L’Arche. Motion carried with no abstentions. 
 
Minnesota Autistic Alliance
MOTION by Wilson, seconded by Nelson that $2,000.00 be awarded to the Minnesota Autistic Alliance. Motion carried with no abstentions. 

The Grant Review Committee members were thanked for their hard work.

VII. PUBLIC POLICY COMMITTEE REPORT  
Scheller reported on the two guest speakers. Bud Rosenfield, OMHDD, described the history of his office, current issues, and described a proposed increase in funding. Ryan Merz presented a PowerPoint describing the Task Force and a separate handout about the recommendations. These handouts were distributed to everyone at the meeting. 
1. The Council discussed the Governor’s recommendation to support an increase in funding for the OMHDD. 
MOTION by Reed and seconded by Nelson to send a letter to the Committee Chairs expressing support for the Governor’s recommendation. Motion carried.  
2. The Council discussed the Governor’s recommendation to increase funding to improve competitive integrated employment. 
MOTION by Nelson, seconded by Martin to send a letter to the Committee Chairs expressing support for the Governor’s recommendation. Motion carried. 
3. The Council discussed expressing appreciation to the Durenberger family for his work on behalf of people with disabilities. MOTION by Nelson, seconded by Wilson that the Council send a condolence card be sent to the Durenberger family. Motion carried.

VIII. EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR REPORT
1. The current allocation for FFY 2022 is $1,123,234.00 and will probably stay level funded in FFY 2023. All Councils will be splitting $1 million in FFY 2023 and so the funds will be allocated based on population gain.
2. The 2022 Program Performance Report was submitted on December 14, 2022. All federal financial reports were submitted on December 29, 2022. 
3. March is Developmental Disabilities Awareness Month. A proclamation has been drafted and submitted to the Governor’s Office.
4. Retired Magistrate Judge Becky R. Thorson who spoke to the Council in August is now the chair of the disability exhibits that will be placed in the federal courthouses. She is forming a committee and the Council will be represented. Professor Schiltz from the University of St Thomas Law School will host a week of events in March and will place our mobile museum in the Law School atrium.
5. All five online courses have now been translated into Spanish. The Making Your Case publication is now being offered in four languages and the Minnesota Disability Law School has fact sheets about special education available in other languages thanks to the Somali Community Resettlement Services.  
6. The Department of Administration will assist the Council in seeking Legacy funding from the Legislature for archival work. 
Stephanie Nelson read a message from Kody Olson, MDH, about inclusion of the health disparities proposal in the Governor’s recommended budget.

IX. ADJOURNMENT
MOTION by McDermott and seconded by Wilson that the meeting adjourn. Motion carried.
The meeting adjourned at 2:05 pm.
 
Respectfully submitted,
 
Colleen Wieck
Executive Director
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